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Monmouth Branch

March 2006

From the Co-Presidents

Lila Blum and Marilyn Van Ausdall

It was great seeing so many people at our February program at the Buchanan Center for the Arts, both from our own branch, and from Old Friends Talk Art.  Janice Owens from Macomb and Paulette Thenhaus from Galesburg provided an excellent program for us as they shared information regarding their backgrounds in art, talked about their works on display at Buchanan, and spoke of their plans for the future.  Special thanks go to Estelle Barnes, Erika Solberg, and Carol Bowman for providing delicious refreshments for the evening.
We were especially happy to have Bev Madsen, our District 3 Director, join us all the way from Ottawa. (Thank you, Carol, for taking good care of Bev before the meeting.)  Bev delivered information regarding AAUW’s Great Lakes Regional Conference which will be held June 9-11 at the Wyndham Lisle/Naperville Hotel in Lisle, IL. Hotel and program information is included as an attachment to this newsletter.  It’s apparent that much hard work has gone into planning the program for this conference.  Those who have attended in the past have always come back with glowing reports.  

We hope that many of you will be able to attend our next program on March 20 at Faith Church, especially since the presenters will be our own branch members Jan DeYoung, Vicki Young, and Ruth Wright.  In their program “Bringing Peace to Hostile Hallways” they will share with us information from AAUW’s research on Hostile Hallways in schools, and tell of their experiences presenting in-services regarding this serious school problem to the teachers at the elementary schools in the Monmouth/Roseville District.  This will be our last regular program meeting of the year as there will be no meeting in April, and May will be our closing dinner at Soda Works.

Since it turned out to be difficult to find a nominating committee chair, we just decided to take the job on ourselves.  Unfortunately, we haven’t met with success yet in finding members willing to take on the positions of program VP, treasurer, and president elect, but we continue to hope for the best.  Please consider contacting Ronda Willhardt, Donna Sproston, or us, to learn more about these openings and how you could use your special talents to serve in one of these positions.

Hope to see you March 20! 
March Program

Bringing Peace to Hostile Hallways
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Jan DeYoung
At the March AAUW meeting, branch members Ruth, Vicki, and Jan will discuss their experiences presenting our anti-bullying program to teachers and administrators in four local elementary schools, Harding, Lincoln, Roseville, and Willits.  Interest in providing inservice workshops to teachers was sparked by an anti-bullying breakout session at the AAUW-Illinois state convention in Spring 2005.  Ruth, Vicki, and Jan have continued to research the topic and will share their findings at Faith Church at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, March 20.  Guests are always welcome!

Our Input Is Needed to Forecast the Future of AAUW: A Talk About AAUW Values That Are Important to Us

Lila Blum

The world is changing dramatically.  Our organization needs to adapt to ensure that AAUW remains vital and sustainable and continues to achieve our mission.  This year AAUW celebrates its 125-year legacy of making a difference for women and girls which is the foundation of our future.

In order to ensure AAUW’s legacy of leadership for another 125 years, we need to ask ourselves:
  What will AAUW be doing in 2010?  2015?  2020?  Who will our members be?  How will AAUW be known?

At our next branch meeting, we will take time for a conversation about AAUW values that we believe are most important to our organization’s future.  Please ask yourself the following questions: 

· Recall a time when you were proud of AAUW.  What were you most proud of?  What contributed to the quality of that experience?

· Why are you a member of AAUW?

· Are there things you value that would require a change in AAUW?

We’ll select and prioritize the values generated by our discussion and send these to the AAUW national office.  All AAUW branches have been invited to participate in this part of the strategic planning process.  The results will be published and updates will be provided of the strategic process currently underway to move AAUW into its next 125 years.

Treasurer’s Report:
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Dues for 2006-2007
Donna Sproston

I will be collecting dues in May and June for 2006-2007.  Dues are $64 ($45 Association, $10 State, $9 Local) and $19 for life members.  Checks should be made payable to the Monmouth Branch, AAUW.  Contributions to EF and LAF should not be included in your dues check but are gladly accepted — these contributions are tax deductible and will be sent directly to the Association for processing. 
WITASWAN Film Group
Donna Sproston

 
Monmouth Swans Film Group
The swans will meet at the home of Nancy Buban at 7 p.m. on Thursday, March 16.  The film is Desperately Seeking Susan, a 1985 release starring Madonna, Rosanna Arquette, and Aidan Quinn.  Written by Leora Barish and directed by Susan Seidelman, it is an original, offbeat comedy.  Bored New Jersey housewife Roberta (Arquette) fills her days by reading the personal ads and following an ongoing romance between “Jim” and “Susan” (Madonna), a mysterious drifter who appears to the lead the kind of free-spirited life about which Roberta can only dream.

Jan Huttner to Make Third MC Presentation
We have a special treat in store on Thursday, April 6, at 7:00 p.m. in the Electronic Classroom on the lower level of Monmouth College’s Hewes Library.  Jan Huttner, the Director of College/University Relations, AAUW-Illinois, will be speaking about the WITASWAN initiative.  For those who may have forgotten, that acronym stands for “women in the audience supporting women artists now.” Our branch film group, the Monmouth “Swans,” have been viewing films from Jan’s recommended list this year.  To qualify, a film must have either a woman director or screenwriter.  Jan is a film critic, and you can check out her work on her website www.films42.com where the WITASWAM story and list of films is available.

At the Monmouth College presentation, Jan will be showing Clotheslines, a short film by Roberta Cantrow.  Here is what two viewers had to say about the film:  

 “Anything in our world can become extraordinary if we really take the time to notice it and all the ways it connects to everything else. What could be more mundane, overlooked and ordinary than laundry? Roberta Cantrow trains her lens on laundry and the women who do it, drawing us in, letting the clothes and the women speak for themselves, revealing a whole universe of unsuspected connections. The clotheslines literally connect houses to houses, women to women. We see women across the globe from India to Alaska connected by this shared task. We hear one woman who loves hanging her clothes on her roof top so she can be out in the sun, and the wind, and with a view, feeling her connection to generations of women stretching back in time. Ms. Cantrow balances the tension between honoring the unnoticed creativity and even joy some find while acknowledging the bitter voices, the never-ending drudgery, lack of choice and opportunity, and ghettoization surrounding this ‘women’s work.’ She evokes all the little memories each of us carry around the washing of clothes and we discover that our clothes and how they are cared for leads us into the stories of our lives and we can never look at them the same again.” —Anita Orlikoff, Highland Park Swan

 ”It is so important that in our modern, third wave feminist world, we remember the lives of those who battled before us.  Our mothers, grandmothers and great-grandmothers were denied many of the rights, liberties and luxuries that we young American women often take for granted.  Clotheslines is a beautiful artifact, a remembrance and document of one of the many women’s ways of knowing and working. My students and I found it honest, genuine, beautiful and essential to the understanding of a new generation of women, whose turn it is to step up and step on, simultaneously recalling and praising the lives that made their foundation a sturdy one.” — Katherine A. Midday, Language and Literature Department, McHenry County College     
Adelante! Book Discussion Group
Vicki Young

The next book discussion will take place on Thursday, April 13, 7 p.m. at the home of Estelle Barnes, 502 College Manor.  The book selection is The Known World, by Edward P. Jones. This work of fiction is about a former slave who is befriended by the most powerful man in antebellum Virginia’s Manchester County and becomes proprietor of his own plantation, as well as of his own slaves. If you did not get a copy of the discussion questions at the last meeting and would like to have them, they may be found at www.readinggroupguides.com. There is also an author bio and interview at this website.
Our May 11 discussion will be on Alice Munro’s Runaway:  Stories, a collection of eight short stories about betrayal and love between friends, men and women, and parents and children. 
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Membership Update

Kathy Lowe-Arthur

Please update your yearbooks and join me in welcoming two new members!
Laksmi “Ami” Haryanto
316 E. Franklin
734-7645
MBA SUNY Buffalo

Rafaela “Isa” Sippo
1309 Maplewood Dr.
734-5683
rgsippo@hotmail.com
MA UTEP

The last regular AAUW meeting is March 20th. If you know any one who might be interested in AAUW please invite them to this meeting.
Public Policy
Jan DeYoung
March Action Alert Online
The March issue of Action Alert, AAUW’s monthly public policy newsletter, is now available online. You can find past issues online in the Action Alert archives.

The following information is from AAUW’s Washington Update. It is a valuable resource!
South Dakota Governor Signs Abortion Ban Bill Into Law
On March 7, Governor Mike Rounds of South Dakota signed into law a bill which bans all abortions except those which endanger the life of the mother. The law makes no concessions for victims of rape or incest. Read “Roe v. Wade Faces Challenge From South Dakota“ in the March issue of Action Alert for details about this new law. AAUW believes lawmakers should promote policies that prevent unintended pregnancy, reduce the need for abortion, and ensure that medical decisions are made by women and their physicians, rather than by politicians.
Congress Approves Patriot Act Renewal
On Tuesday, March 7, the House of Representatives passed (280-138) the USA Patriot Act reauthorization bill. On Thursday, March 9, President George W. Bush signed the bill into law. The Senate passed (96-3) the Patriot Act reauthorization on Feb. 16. AAUW has long supported civil rights and believes true equity requires a balance between the rights of the individual and the needs of the community. However, the PATRIOT Act may threaten this delicate balance. 
House Judiciary Chair Removes Hate Crimes From House Bill
House Judiciary Committee Chair Rep. Jim Sensenbrenner (R-WI) has used a procedural maneuver to remove a hate crimes amendment to the Children’s Safety and Violent Crimes Reduction Act. This is a tactic he has tried before with mixed results. The hate crimes amendment was passed (223 to 199) by the House last September. As co-chairs of the Hate Crimes Taskforce, AAUW is disappointed that Sensenbrenner is trying to do an end-run around Congress to avoid passing a hate crimes bill. The Senate is currently considering attaching the Local Law Enforcement Enhancement Act (LLEEA), as an amendment to the Sex Offender Registration and Notification Act. The hate crimes amendment would provide the same protections as the Children’s Safety and Violent Crimes Reduction Act including hate crimes protections for women. AAUW supports this amendment as a way to ensure passage of a vitally important piece of civil rights legislation. If you haven’t already done so, urge your Senators to support the hate crimes amendment, and encourage your friends and colleagues to do the same.

Sandra Day O’Connor Defends Independence of the Federal Judiciary
In a speech delivered Thursday, March 9, retired U.S. Supreme Court Justice Sandra Day O’Connor defended the necessity of an independent judiciary to protect freedoms and prevent tyranny. She named no names, but quoted both Rep. Tom Delay (R-TX) and Sen. John Cornyn (R-TX) and criticized their comments for promoting retaliation against individual judges and the federal judiciary as a whole for rulings on particular cases. You can listen to National Public Radio’s report on her speech online. It is significant that a retired Supreme Court Justice would speak the dangers of political pressure being applied to the U.S. Judiciary and it highlights the importance of AAUW’s advocacy for a fair and balanced judiciary. To learn more about AAUW’s support for a fair and balanced judiciary see our Federal Judicial Nominations resource page on the AAUW website.
Profiles in Courage
Setting a good example for her peers, AAUW of Ohio’s president Alice Schneider testified on March 1 in the Ohio State Legislature against House Bill 469. The bill would create a so-called “conscience clause” by providing protection from civil liability to healthcare providers who decline to offer reproductive health services or dispense medication “which will or may result in abortion or termination of life, and refusal to perform or participate in the medical procedures or distribution of medication.” This an excellent example of AAUW state leaders lobbying on AAUW issues in their state legislatures. If you know of other examples that we should share, please e-mail them to VoterEd@aauw.org.

Something to Celebrate
March being Women’s History Month and all, it is timely to celebrate some of women’s achievements. The U.S. Census Bureau website has assembled statistics noting women’s progress in higher education, business, and pay equity. 

 
Equal Pay Day Toolkit Coming Soon
Speaking of pay equity, Equal Pay Day 2006 is April 26. AAUW will have a new Pay Equity Resource Kit available for download from the website. You can use this resource to plan Equal Pay Day events and fight for pay equity in your community. If you need help with ideas to mark Equal Pay Day, contact Public Policy and Government Relations at VoterEd@aauw.org. 

Check out the Updated International Corner on AAUW’s Website
March is Women’s History Month and Wednesday, March 8 was International Women’s Day. AAUW updated the International Corner of the website for the occasion. You’ll find links to the One Shared World and Imagining Ourselves partnership programs, as well as to AAUW’s other coalition partners. One Shared World is a campaign to celebrate women around the world whose grit, ingenuity and dignity are an inspiration and a force for change. Focusing on health, education, and economic progress, One Shared World aims to connect American working women to the many public and private efforts that help people in developing countries. It highlights the similarities between American women and those in cities, towns and villages in every corner of the globe. We especially encourage you to go to the One Shared World and Imagining Ourselves partner websites. Explore the expanded list of international links of interest and other information that has been updated throughout the site.

Stepping Out
Prudential Financial is sponsoring Stepping Out, a new three-city women’s conference series focusing on financial literacy for women at all levels in their careers. A program bonus includes fashion and fitness. AAUW is proud to be a supporting organization of this event. Please help spread the word and share this notice with friends, family and members of your branch. AAUW members will receive a special conference rate of $69 (please use code AAUW when registering), so please plan to attend and take advantage of this great opportunity.  For more information about the Stepping Out conferences please visit www.steppingoutconference.com. Stepping Out will be held in three metropolitan areas in April: San Francisco, Philadelphia, and Chicago.
International
Erma Smallwood
Celebrating International Women’s Day and Beyond … 
AAUW is a partner on One Shared World, a campaign to raise awareness of our global commonalities and the importance of international development in improving the lives of women. The campaign, which was kicked-off on International Women’s Day last week, was launched through a new website with inspiring stories of women’s successful struggles to overcome poverty, literacy, and disease around the world. 

Please visit the AAUW homepage http://www.aauw.org and click on the link to One Shared World to learn more on how women can help tackle global poverty. Also, share this information with colleagues and friends, too. Because in this world we all share, hope is our common language.

International Luncheons and Lectures

The following information is provided by Monmouth College. 

Wednesday, March 15, Noon
International Luncheon: Memoirs of the Gaijin
MC faculty members Pei-Chen Chung, James Godde and Kristin Larson will share their very different perspectives of Japan, based on their respective disciplines: modern foreign languages, biology and psychology.  An optional buffet lunch is available for $6.25. Reservations should be made in advance by contacting Professor Sue Holm at 309-457-2150 or emailing susan@monm.edu. Whiteman-McMillan Highlander Room, Stockdale Center, Free Admission
Wednesday, March 15, 7:30 p.m.
The 21st Annual Bernice L. Fox Classics Lecture: Olive-Tinted Spectacles: Myths in the History of the Ancient and Modern Olympics
Dr. Mark Golden, professor of classics at the University of Winnipeg, will discuss how many of the supposed links between the ancient Olympic festival and the foundation of the modern games by Baron de Coubertin in 1896 are imaginary or misleading. He will demonstrate how the modern games were actually conceived and celebrated by Greeks, years before Coubertin’s birth. Highlander Room, Stockdale Center, Free Admission
Wednesday, April 5, Noon
International Luncheon: Lessons About Kenya
Kenya may be best known to the western world for its wildlife safaris and coffee plantations. Professor Heather Brady went to Kenya in December and January with a different task in mind: to complete an anthology of short fiction. She will speak about hearing traditional storytelling, living in a missionary convent and the lessons she learned about rural poverty, environmental devastation and the controversial role of writers in transforming their experiences of survival into beautiful art. An optional buffet lunch is available for $6.25. Reservations should be made in advance by contacting Professor Sue Holm at 309-457-2150 or emailing susan@monm.edu. Whiteman-McMillan Highlander Room, Stockdale Center, Free Admission
International Dinner Invitation

The Aurora AAUW Branch invites you to our 

International Dinner, featuring Anne Charles,  

the Canadian Consul General on:
Tuesday, April 18
Gaslight Manor

2485 Church Rd.

Aurora, IL 60502
6:30 Registration, 7:00 Dinner

$30.00 per person

Reservations required by April 12, 2006.
Call (630) 892-9444.
Drawing the Line
AAUW Press Release

January 24, 2006 
AAUW Announces Harassment-Free Schools Program at 11 Colleges in Florida, Georgia, Indiana, Louisiana, Mississippi, New York, Ohio, Oregon, Pennsylvania, and Texas 
Nearly two-thirds of college students say they have been sexually harassed, according to the most comprehensive national research to date.
A report released today by the American Association of University Women Educational Foundation suggests that sexual harassment pervades campus life. According to Drawing the Line: Sexual Harassment on Campus, a majority of U.S. college students encounter some type of sexual harassment, and about one-third say that they have been physically harassed while at college. 
Both male and female students encounter sexual harassment, but female students who have been sexually harassed are more likely to say they feel self-conscious or embarrassed, angry, less sure of themselves or less confident, afraid or scared, confused, or conflicted about who they are and disappointed in their college experience as a result of sexual harassment. This report analyzes findings from a nationally representative survey of undergraduate students and is the most comprehensive research to date on sexual harassment on college campuses. 

“This groundbreaking new report is the first step in truly understanding what happens on college campuses and how to best create ‘harassment-free’ schools,” said Barbara O’Connor, AAUW Educational Foundation president. “Because our research shows that sexual harassment takes an especially heavy toll on young women, we are concerned that sexual harassment may make it harder for them to get the education they need to take care of themselves and their families in the future.”
The American Association of University Women plans to follow up this research by helping colleges and universities forge solutions. AAUW is funding programs on 11 campuses aimed at finding new ways to combat campus sexual harassment. These projects were selected to help students, faculty, and administrators understand the scope of the problem, raise awareness of the issue, and implement projects that affect change in the campus climate.

“A campus environment that permits inappropriate verbal and physical contact undermines the emotional, intellectual, and professional growth of millions of young adults,” said Ruth Sweetser, president, American Association of University Women. “In such a setting young men and women fail to learn appropriate behaviors essential for success later in life. We need to support efforts that help them determine where and how to draw the line on sexual harassment.”
Programs were announced at Alfred University, Alfred, NY; Chemeketa Community College, Salem, OR; Georgia Southern University, Statesboro, GA; Indiana University, Bloomington, IN; Louisiana State University, Baton Rouge, LA; Mississippi University of Women, Columbus, MS; Pennsylvania State University, University Park, PA; Stony Brook University, Stony Brook, NY; University of Akron, Akron, OH; University of Central Florida, Orlando, FL; and the University of North Texas, Denton, TX. These campuses were selected for their demonstrated efforts to proactively address campus sexual harassment, and for their commitment to doing even more to create the best possible learning environment for their students.

Overview of Research Findings
· Sexual harassment is widespread on college campuses. Nearly two-thirds (62 percent) of undergraduate students say they have encountered some type of sexual harassment and nearly one-third of students (35 percent of female students and 29 percent of male students) say the harassment is physical, such as being touched, grabbed, or pinched in a sexual way. 
· Sexual harassment takes an especially heavy toll on female students. More than two-thirds (68 percent) of female students who experience sexual harassment feel very or somewhat upset as a result. Conversely, only one-third (35 percent) of male students admit to being very or somewhat upset. Among female students who encountered sexual harassment, one-third (32 percent) said they felt afraid and about one-fifth (18 percent) said that they felt disappointed in their college experience as a result of sexual harassment. 
· Most harassers think sexual harassment is funny. Half of male students (51 percent) and almost one-third of female students (31 percent) admit to harassing someone in college. A majority of students (59 percent) who admit to harassing another student say they did so because they thought it was funny, as opposed to nearly one-third  (32 percent) who thought the person liked it, and less than one-fifth (17 percent) who wanted a date with the person. 
· Students rarely report sexual harassment to a college employee, yet many would like a way to report incidents. Only 7 percent of students say they reported sexual harassment to a faculty member or other college employee. More than half of students (57 percent) would like their college or university to offer a confidential, web-based method for submitting complaints about sexual harassment. Nearly half (47 percent) would like their college or university to designate an office or person to contact about sexual harassment. 

For additional information on Drawing the Line: Sexual Harassment on Campus, including a PDF copy of the report, visit www.aauw.org/dtl. 

February 2006 State Bulletin
Marla Kim Benziger
AAUW Illinois, Inc.

Happy 125th Anniversary!
This year marks the 125th anniversary of the American Association of University Women (Nov. 28).  To kick off AAUW’s celebration of this important milestone a commemorative 125th theme graphic has been unveiled.  AAUW states, branches, and members can download the graphic for use in electronic and printed materials at http://www.aauw.org/member_center/newsletters/logo.cfm.
To ensure AAUW’s legacy of leadership for another 125 years, branches are encouraged to respond to the 2006 Strategic Process.  To date, the national response has been tremendous.
The 2005-2006 Strategic Process has been e-mailed to each branch.  Please demonstrate our Illinois AAUW strength and participate in the process.  You can Fax your Values Discussion to (202) 466-7637 or mail it to: 111 Sixteenth St. N.W., Washington, DC 20036.  The deadline is end of April.  
From the Association
· At the January Association Board of Directors meeting, the board adopted a statement that “AAUW is financially unable to pay, and therefore will not pay, IFUW dues for calendar years 2005-2007 from current AAUW funding sources.”  The AAUW Board approved the IFUW Board’s working group’s proposal for taking voluntary, non-tax-deductible contributions until June 30, 2007…” Additional details will be forthcoming.
· Drawing the Line: Sexual Harassment on Campus was released on January 24 by the AAUW Educational Foundation via a press conference at the National Press Club in Washington DC.  National television networks produced segments on the report as well as did major newspapers and news services.  The press release is published in this issue of the Initiative. 
· Finance 101 With a Twist – In April, Prudential Financial is sponsoring “Stepping Out,” a new three-city women’s conference series that focuses on finance, fitness and fashion and AAUW is a supporting organization for this event.  This year it will be held on April 29 in Chicago/Rosemont (Rosemont ConventionCenter). There is a registration fee. To find out more visit: http://www.steppingoutconference.com/steppingoutconference/.
· The AAUW Membership Department and Membership Committee offer valuable resources for facing the challenges of membership.  There is a huge amount of online material.  Go to www.aauw.org, click on Member Center, under the Link “Branches and States” you will find an entire section called membership.  Also available is an online Membership Tool Kit, membership forms and much more.
From the Educational Foundation
In conjunction with the release of the Foundation’s research report, Drawing the Line, LAF unveiled its new webpage on sexual harassment and the law, which includes information on both Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1964 and Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964.  Visit  http://www.aauw.org/laf/library/harassment.cfm.
Communications
EdEqChange – The EdEqChange is an e-mail that is available to all members.  It is a bi-monthly briefing on all aspects of AAUW.  Information for the State Bulletin is taken from the publication.  If you are interested in more information, you can access past issues of EdEqChange on the website: http://www.aauw.org/member_center/leader_corner/EdEqChange/EdEqChange.cfm.  If you would like to receive the bi-monthly e-mail, contact Joyce Gilligan at gilliganj@aauw.org. 

Great Lakes Regional Conference, June 9-11, 2006
The conference offers your branch the opportunity to raise funds for LAF, EF, and your branch.  There will be a large “sales room” where branches can participate in selling their merchandize.  Also, there will be an LAF Basket Silent Auction.  Branches are encouraged to submit baskets for the silent auction.  Your branch will receive LAF donation credit upon the sale of your basket.  Please note:  Due to the abbreviated Illinois State Convention, there will be no sales at the State Convention.
Friday evening of the conference there will be a panel discussion of the book, Mother Leads Best – 50 Women Who are Changing the Way Organizations Define Leadership, by Moe Grzelakowski.  Read the book and discover the keys to why motherhood transforms good leaders into great leaders.
From Illinois
In March, branches will be receiving information and a nomination form for the new “AAUW – Illinois Young Leader Award.” The award will be presented at the Great Lakes Regional Conference and the winner will be recognized at the State Convention.

State Dates to Remember:
· March – Women’s History Month 
· March 15 – Deadline, Agent of Change Award 

· June 9-11 – Great Lakes Regional Conference 

· June 11 – Illinois State Convention
 


WITASWAN Film Group: March 16, 7 p.m., 207 S. 8th.
Branch meeting: March 20, 7 p.m., Faith Church
WITASWAN Film Group: April 6, 7:00 p.m., Electronic Classroom on the lower level of Monmouth College’s Hewes Library. 
Adelante Book Group: April 13, 7 p.m., 502 College Manor. 
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AAUW promotes equity for all women and girls, lifelong education and

positive societal change.

Association web site: www.aauw.org
Illinois web site: www.aauw-il.org
Branch web site: http://department.monm.edu/aauw/
Monmouth Branch Initiative Editor: 

Amy Zesbaugh, zestib@hotmail.com



Books are available at the Warren County Public Library, and personal copies are being circulated as well.
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